
 
IOLA, KANSAS                            OFFICE OF THE ALLEN COUNTY CLERK                                  January 22, 2019 

  

The Allen County Board of Commissioners met in regular session at 8:30 a.m. with Chairperson Jerry 

Daniels, Commissioner William H. King, Commissioner Bruce Symes, and Sherrie L. Riebel, Allen County 

Clerk.  

 

Rick Danley, Iola Register, Nick Reynolds, The Humboldt Union, Bryan J. Murphy, Allen County Sheriff, 

Robert Johnson, II, Allen County Counselor, Terry Call, EMS Billing/Zoning Administrator, Sid Fleming, City 

of Iola Administrator, Cole Herder, City of Humboldt Administrator, Michael Burnett, EMS Director, John 

Brocker, Robert and Juanell Garrett, and Larry Walden, citizens, was present to observe the meeting.  

 

 Cole Herder, City of Humboldt Administrator led the flag salute. 

 

Commissioners approved the minutes of the regular meeting on January 15, 2019. 

 

Cole discussed and presented maps of the location of the proposed ambulance station in the City of 

Humboldt in the 800th block of Osage Street in Humboldt.  He reported the City of Humboldt Council 

met and approved of the location.  Discussion followed.  The First Christian Church will donate the land 

as long as it is used for an ambulance station.  Director Burnett and Administrator Fleming both agree it 

is a great spot for the station.   Counselor Johnson stated Allen County needs a Title commitment and 

clean title.   

 

Commissioner King discussed the land in the city of Moran and where it is located.  The state will allow a 

drive way where there was originally a location.  Discussion followed on the Architectural statements.  

The architect was approved at the April 3, 2018 commission meeting.  Counselor Johnson will visit with 

Zingre & Associates, P.A.  Mike Stodgell is donating land in the City of Moran.  Commissioner King stated 

there were some persons that were wanting Allen County to look at the funeral home in Moran but that 

will not work for an ambulance station.  

 

Larry asked if the cities will be doing anything to help with the stations.  

 

Sid stated they would like to review ambulance bids as soon as possible.  He scheduled a time on 

January 29, 2019 at 10:00 a.m. to review the ambulance bids and provide a quarterly update.  

 

Mitchell Garner, Allen County Public Works Director, reported he had a few crew out Saturday morning 

due to ice on bridges, but they didn’t have to plow any snow.  They are out patching roads and 

potholes as well.   

 

Mitch stated they haven’t gotten far on the hangar due to the weather.   

 

Mitch updated the commission on in coming traffic for the wind farm; towers and such.  He commented 

it will be better once roads dry out.   

 

Commissioner Daniels moved to reappoint Jean Barber and Nic Lohman to server on the SEK Multi 

County Health Department Board.  Commissioner Symes seconded, motion passed 3-0-0. 

 

Commissioners reviewed the contract with Advantage Computer. 



 

 

 

Commissioner King moved to approve the retainer contract with Advantage Computer.  Commissioner 

Symes seconded, motion passed 3-0-0.  

 

Loren Korte, Allen County Regional Hospital Trustee Board member, Tony Thompson, Allen County 

Regional Hospital Administrator, Larry Peterson, Allen County Regional Hospital Financial Director and 

Jim Gilpin, Allen County Regional Hospital Trustee Board member joined the meeting.  Larry presented 

the Debt Service Coverage Ratio for the commission to see how the hospital is doing for 2018.   

 

 

 



 

 

The Ratio is at .93.  November and December were not quite up to par    2018 has been the best year in 

the last 5 years.  Discussion followed.  2017 was a rough year and the admin took a real look and made 

some cuts in expenditures.  Tony explained Ralph Hull a General Surgeon is now practicing full time in 

Allen County and will be in an office in Fort Scott a couple of times a week so should bring some of 

those citizens here for surgery.   

 

Tony explained the Hospital Association in working with them on KanCare Expansion.  He presented 

information:   



 

 

Legislators are working on submitting bills to deal with this but it will still be a long road to get changes.  

Loren stated commissioners really need to be communicating with legislators. 

 

Jim Gilpin discussed the sales tax for the hospital from the City of Iola.  They are hoping to get a renewal 

from the City of Iola, which expires later this year.  He stated they need the sales tax to go with the 

revenue.  Jim stated they received $25,000 city and $45,000 county sales tax per month as an average; 

it goes to pay 2.3 million dollars on the bond.  Tony stated the sales tax never comes into the hospital for 

funding, just to pay bonds off.  Loren stated if they had to pull the bond payments out of the revenue 

from the hospital then they would be in the red.  Discussion followed.   

 

Jim stated he has the financial information on the Hospital bonds if the commission would ever want to 

review it.   

 

Chairman Daniels asked about the bonds being at a 1 rating.  Larry stated they work and review them 

to get the rating up.  

 

Loren updated the commission on the decision to lease management Allen County Regional Hospital.  

The deadlines for a decision are coming up in the near future.  He would like to see a decision done 

soon possibly in March so that the changeover process can start if need be.  They would like a 90-day 

opportunity to review.  ACH or St. Luke’s are the two entities on the table.  Loren stated his goal would 

be to set up and put to bed who is going to do what; to know where they will be in 5 to 10 years.  He 

stated his concerns with Fort Scott and Independence hospitals gone.  He would like to have a vote in 

March.  Loren offered to come up anytime the commission would like.  June 2020 will be when the new 

management, whichever it is, will take place.  Discussion followed on the bond payments.  

 

Commissioner King moved to go into executive session for 15 minutes to discuss non-elected personnel. 

Commissioner Symes seconded, motion passed 3-0-0.  Those in the room will be Chairman Daniels, 

Commissioner Symes, Commissioner King, Sandra Drake, Allen County Appraiser, and Robert Johnson, II, 

Allen County Counselor.  The time is now 9:30 a.m.  Commissioners reconvened at 9:45 a.m.  No action 

was taken. 



 
Commissioner King moved to go into executive session for 15 minutes to discuss non-elected personnel. 

Commissioner Symes seconded, motion passed 3-0-0.  Those in the room will be Chairman Daniels, 

Commissioner Symes, Commissioner King, Terry Call, EMS Ambulance Billing Director/Zoning 

Administrator, and Robert Johnson, II, Allen County Counselor.  The time is now 9:50 a.m.  Commissioners 

reconvened at 10:05 a.m.  No action was taken. 

Commissioner King moved to go into executive session for 10 minutes to discuss Attorney-Client Privilege.  

Commissioner Symes seconded, motion passed 3-0-0.  Those in the room will be Chairman Daniels, 

Commissioner Symes, Commissioner King, and Robert Johnson, II, Allen County Counselor.  The time is 

now 10:07 a.m.  Commissioners reconvened at 10:17 a.m.  No action was taken. 

Commissioner King moved to go into executive session for 20 minutes to discuss non-elected personnel. 

Commissioner Symes seconded, motion passed 3-0-0.  Those in the room will be Chairman Daniels, 

Commissioner Symes, Commissioner King, Angie Murphy, 911 Director, and Robert Johnson, II, Allen 

County Counselor.  The time is now 10:24 a.m.  Commissioners reconvened at 10:44 a.m.  No action was 

taken. 

Commissioners had reviewed a request from the City of LaHarpe to renew their Neighborhood 

Revitalization Program (NRP): 

 



 

 

Commissioner King moved to enter into the Neighborhood Revitalization Interlocal Agreement with the 

City of LaHarpe.  Commissioner Symes seconded, motion passed 3-0-0. 

Bill Maness, Thrive Economic Development Director, discussed “VISIT” Allen County proposed September 

11, 2018.  He mentioned it is not in competition with either Chamber office.  Allen County is just not 

promoted in any magazines or other informational documents.  Bill presented a document of some of 

the facts and Thrives proposal:  

 

 



 
He presented graphics of missed opportunities because Allen County doesn’t have a dedicated entity 

to handle tourism:   

 

He discussed Allen County being recognized in 2017 as “Happy Trails Town of the Year” and never 

promoted.   

  

 

 

 



 
Bill reviewed the rest of his documents: 

 

He expects more than as a side note in another county’s advertisement. He commented Crawford, 

Labette and Woodson Counties have all reached out but not in Allen County.   He explained what 

Thrive has done with the funding they had.  He discussed the ABC Trails project and some of the 

community engagement effort underway in LaHarpe.  They will be doing it with or without county 

funding because they see a great need. Commissioner Symes asked if it was Thrives place or if they just 

didn’t want to step on toes?   



 

 

Bill stated that is the reason they think a full-time person would be able to get on this.  He reviewed the 

activities Thrive will undertake with “VISIT” in 2019 and 2020 item by item.   

 

 

 



 

 

Bill commented on creating a county tour such as going to the General Funston Museum, then Mildred 

down to Elsmore to Humboldt back to Iola type of tour.   He discussed activities like they have had in 

the past.  He presented some evaluation items that they would expect to have looked at to see their 

success throughout the year: 

 

They just want to encourage people to come to Allen County and its communities and take 

advantages of what is offered.  Bill discussed the proposed budget: 

 



 
The total proposed budget is $75,422 of which $25,422 would be Thrive’s cash and in-kind.  He stated 

Thrive Allen County has brought in 8 million dollars in grants to Allen County over the years.  Hiring a 

director, they would get the whole Thrive staff’s help.  Thrive has staff speaking to explain why Allen 

County is special all around the country; State wide outreach with Blue Cross Blue Shield, technical 

services around the state; trying to build a coalition around the state.  Commissioner Symes asked about 

a scenario where the county would help start a position but not have an ongoing responsibility?  Bill 

stated there are not grants out there to help, but if the commission approve then maybe they will get 

some private financial support.  Bill stated at the end of year one he thinks the county will see the 

benefit of the cost of promoting tourism.   

Shilo Eggers, Iola Area Chamber of Commerce president, stated they were unaware of the request from 

Thrive before the commission.  She commented the Chambers not fully included in the request and 

incentive for tourism; this could “kill” the chambers in the cities.  The feelings and direction has changed 

since she has come on board and they are going forward, goals mission is, relocated to Bowlus and sold 

chamber building. Chamber located in the Bowlus will have a draw for persons coming to town.  Thrive 

wrong vessel to promote tourism.  A divide between Thrive and other organizations, the chambers will 

be pulling the county together. She explained what they are working on through metro media; 

advertisement and electronically.  Shilo explained about out of state hunters and what all they can 

promote to draw them to Allen County.  She expressed her opinion on the full time position Thrive has 

proposed.  Thrive and Chamber should work together and hire a position with a higher qualified person. 

Shilo feels Thrive is in competition with the Chamber. Counselor Johnson asked about Farm/City Days, 

Humboldt PRIDE, Biblesta, Community ……work together?  Economic Development Board and how 

they work with all these for collective efforts.  The Chamber is already trying to fit the leaders together 

with the committees.  She mentioned CTIF where some won’t work together with Thrive.  She wants to 

work together but they are not there yet. She thought Thrive should be in communication with the 

Chamber.  Bill stated he had communicated but I wasn’t with Shilo. Currently Transient Tax is paid to the 

Chamber by the City of Iola.  Her biggest issue is Bill isn’t communicating with the Chamber and he is on 

the Chamber board. Commissioner Symes asked Bill if he is noticing competition with other board.  

Chairman Daniels stated everyone involved should not live in the past but for tomorrow and advertise 

for Allen County.  He spoke to Humboldt Chamber yesterday and his perspective of rivalry.  

Chairman Daniels asked about The Iola Area Chamber of Commerce looking for another director. Shilo 

stated they are in the process of looking on filling that position.  Chairman Daniels stated they as 

commissioners need to look at servicing the entire county not just one city of the other.  Commissioner 

Symes stated in all classes for new commissioners last week there was nothing on Economic 

Development.  He would like to wait to make a decision.  Shilo requested the commission hold off 

making a decision off for 12 months until the Chamber gets back on its feet.  Bill stated this started a 

year ago and David Toland had asked about someone to take the lead and no one did.  John Brocker 

stated he felt there was a conflict on working together back then and that is why he didn’t pursue it 

back in September 2018. Commissioners allowed they would take Thrive’s request under consideration. 

Commissioners discussed the proposed memorial at the sheriff’s office.  Commissioners approved for it 

to be placed outside in the flower garden on the east side of the Sheriff’s office.   

Commissioner Symes moved to go into executive session for 5 minutes to discuss non-elected personnel. 

Commissioner King seconded, motion passed 3-0-0.  Those in the room will be Chairman Daniels, 

Commissioner Symes, Commissioner King, and Robert Johnson, II, Allen County Counselor.  The time is 

now 11:51 a.m.  Commissioners reconvened at 11:56 a.m.  No action was taken. 

Commissioners reviewed the annual inventory reports for their Commission office, Allen County Clerk’s 

office and Iola Senior Center (204 N. Jefferson). 

 



 
Commissioners reviewed the 2018 receipts and expenditures annual reports of LaHarpe/Elm Cemetery, 

Iola Township, and Deer Creek Township.  

 

Sherrie reported she received a resignation letter from Shirley Hicks , Deer Creek Township Treasurer, 

effective immediately.  She will be contacting persons to see if they will fill the position.  

 

Commissioners approved the following documents: 

a) Clerk’s Vouchers – $378,956.60    

b) Journal Vouchers - #7 & #8  

c) Payroll Changes - change of accounts for Jill Allen  

d) Abatements – RE Value 3853, $663.64, Yr 2018 

                          

 

With no further business to come before the board, Commissioner King moved to adjourn, Commissioner 

Symes seconded, and motion passed 3-0-0. Meeting was adjourned at 11:58 a.m. until January 29, 2019 

at 8:30 a.m. in the Commission room of the courthouse. 

  

 

______________________________________  ______________________________________ 

Jerry Daniels, Chairperson          Bruce Symes, Commissioner  

 

______________________________________              ______________________________________ 

Sherrie L. Riebel, Allen County Clerk                           William H. King, Commissioner 

 


